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October 23, 2014
The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:
This letter transmits an ordinance that will enable Seattle-King County Department of Public Health to help reduce labor costs to preserve services and jobs.  The ordinance provides for a freeze on step, merit and longevity increases.

The enclosed ordinance, if approved, will ratify five memoranda of agreement bargained for the following contracts for the period of January 1, 2015, through December 31, 2016:

	cba

Code
	Union
	Contract

	060
	Professional and Technical Employees, Local 17
	Departments: Public Health, Community & Human Services

	070
	Washington State Council of County and City Employees, Council 2, Local 21HD
	Department of Public Health

	260
	Washington State Council of County and City Employees, Council 2, Local 1652
	Medical Examiner

	310
	Washington State Nurses Association
	Staff Nurses

	320
	Washington State Nurses Association
	Supervisors and Managers


These agreements cover approximately 933 represented employees in the Department of Public Health.
The Agreements provide for the following:

· Freeze to step, longevity and merit increases for employees in Community Health Services, Prevention, Administrative Services, and Jail Health Services in 2015 and 2016; 

· Two year extension of the Professional and Technical Employees, Local 17 collective bargaining agreement; 
· Washington State Nurses Association bargaining unit members shall receive a 2% cost-of-living adjustment (COLA) in 2015 and a 2.25% COLA in 2016 consistent with the COLAs in the terms of the “Total Compensation Coalition Bargaining” memorandum of agreement;
· A commitment by the County that it will save at least one Public Health clinic proposed to be closed by the department to balance its biennial budget and that any other cost savings from the freeze shall go to restoring Public Health clinics, services and regional programs; and,
· A commitment by the County that if it is able to secure sufficient additional funding to fully support clinics and programs operating on December 31, 2015, the step, longevity and merit freeze for the year 2016 shall be rescinded.
If this ordinance is approved, the cost savings generated by the agreements will help preserve vital public health services, including helping to save the Federal Way health clinic, which provides services to nearly 14,000 people per year, 92 percent of whom have incomes 200 percent below the federal poverty line.  The preservation of the Federal Way clinic through the biennium will have a positive impact on the people that rely on access to public health care services and the broader King County community as a whole.  Due to the time sensitive nature of implementing the freeze on step, merit and longevity increases, I respectfully request Council action on this legislation no later than November 10, 2014, to ensure the ordinance becomes law in time to implement the payroll freeze by January 1, 2015.

This legislation will support King County’s Strategic Plan by ensuring health and human services are available to people in need and it will protect the health of the King County community as a whole.  It also fulfills our commitment to work collaboratively with the King County work force to identify and implement cost reductions without reducing services to the public.

The agreements were reached through good faith collective bargaining between King County and the Unions and have been reviewed by the Office of the Prosecuting Attorney, Civil Division.

Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance.  This important legislation will help thousands of King County residents have access to important public health care services.
If you have questions, please contact Patti Cole-Tindall, Director, Office of Labor Relations, at 206-296-4273.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive

Enclosures
cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Carolyn Busch, Interim Chief of Staff



  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Carrie S. Cihak, Chief of Policy Development, King County Executive Office


Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget


Patti Cole-Tindall, Director, Office of Labor Relations
